
73

8. REFERENCES

Abdel-Rahman MS, Hetland LB, Couri D. 1976. Toxicity and metabolism of methyl
n-butyl ketone. Am Ind Hyg Assoc J 37:95-102.

*Abdel-Rahman MS, Saladin JJ, Bohman CE, et al. 1978. The effect of 2-hexanone
and 2-hexanone metabolites on pupillomotor activity and growth. Am Ind Hyg
Assoc J 39:94-99.

*Abdo KM, Graham DG, Timmons PR, et al. 1982. Neurotoxicity of continuous (90
days) inhalation of technical grade methyl butyl ketone in hens. J Toxicol
Environ Health 9:199-215.

Abe K, Misumi J, Kawakami M, et al. 1980. Effects of n-hexane, methyl n-butyl
ketone, and 2,5-hexanedione on the excitability of sweat glands in rats to
mecholyl. Jap J Ind Health 22:380-381.

Abou-Donia MB. 1983. Interaction between neurotoxicities induced by
organophosphorus and long-chain hexacarbon compounds. Neurotoxicity 4:117-135.

Abou-Donia MB, Nomeir AA. 1986. The role of pharmacokinetic and metabolism in
species sensitivity to neurotoxic agents. Fundam Appl Toxicol 6:190-207.

*Abou-Donia MB, Makkawy H-AM, Graham DB. 1982. The relative neurotoxicities of
n-hexane, methyl n-butyl ketone, 2,5-hexanediol, and 2,5-hexanedione following
oral or intraperitoneal administration in hens. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 62:369-
389.

*Abou-Donia MB, Lapadula DM, Campbell G, et al. 1985a. The joint neurotoxic
action of inhaled methyl butyl ketone vapor and dermally applied 0-ethyl 0-4-
nitrophenyl phenylphosphonothioate in hens: Potentiating effect. Toxicol Appl
Pharmacol 79:69-82.

*Abou-Donia MB, Makkawy H-AM, Campbell GM. 1985b. Pattern of neurotoxicity
of n-hexane, methyl n-butyl ketone, 2,5-hexanediol, and 2,5-hexanedione alone
and in combination with 0-ethyl 0-4-nitrophenyl phenylphosphonothioate in
hens. J Toxicol Environ Health 16:85-100.

*Abou-Donia MB, Lapadula DM, Campbell G, et al. 1985c. The synergism of
n-hexane-induced neurotoxicity by methyl isobutyl ketone following subchronic
(90 days) inhalation in hens: Induction of hepatic microsomal cytochrome P-
450. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 81:1-16.

* Cited in text



74

8. REFERENCES

*ACGIH. 1986. Documentation of the threshold limit values and biological
exposure indices. 5th ed. American Conference of Governmental Industrial
Hygienists. Cincinnati, OH.

Allen N, Mendell JR, Billmaier D, et al. 1974. An outbreak of a previously
undescribed toxic polyneuropathy due to industrial solvent. Transactions of
the American Neurological Association 99:74-79.

*Allen N, Mendell JR, Billmaier DJ, et al. 1975. Toxic polyneuropathy due to
methyl n-butyl ketone: An industrial outbreak. Arch Neurol 32:209-218.

Altenkirch H, Mager J, Stoltenburg G, et al. 1977. Toxic polyneuropathies
after sniffing a glue thinner. J Neurol 214:137-152.

*Ambrose D, Ellender JH, Lees EB, et al. 1975. Thermodynamic properties of
organic oxygen compounds. XXXVIII. Vapour pressures of some aliphatic ketones.
J Chem Thermodynamics 7:453-472.

*Amoore JE, Hautala E. 1983. Odor as an aid to chemical safety: Odor
thresholds compared with threshold limit values and volatilities for 214
industrial chemicals in air and water dilution. J Appl Toxicol 3:272-290.

*Anderson RA, Harland WA. 1980. The analysis of volatiles in blood from fire
fatalities. In: Proceedings of the Forensic Toxicology European Meeting, Int
Assoc Toxicol, 279-292.

Anger WK, Lynch DW. 1977. The effect of methyl n-butyl ketone on response
rates of rats performing on a multiple schedule of reinforcement. Environ Res
14:204-211.

Anonymous. 1974. Solvent causes motor neuropathy in workers at clothing
factory. J Am Med Assoc 229:247-248.

Anonymous. 1979. Hexacarbon neuropathy. The Lancet 2(November 3):942-943.
Anthony DC, Boekelheide K, Anderson CW, et al. 1983. The effect of 3,4-
dimethyl substitution on the neurotoxicity of 2,5-hexanedione. II. Dimethyl
substitution acccelerates pyrrole formation and protein crosslinking.
[Abstract] Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 71:372-382.

Asbury AK. 1979. Pathology of industrial toxic neuropathies. Acta Neurol Stand
Suppl 60:52-53.

ASTM. 1987a. Standard practice for sampling atmospheres to collect organic
compound vapors (activated charcoal tube adsorption method) - method D 3686-
84. In: 1987 annual book of ASTM standards. Vol. 11.03. Atmospheric analysis;
occupational health and safety. Philadelphia, PA: American Society for Testing
and Materials, 326-336.



75

8. REFERENCES

ASTM. 1987b. Standard practice for analysis of organic compound vapors
collected by the activated charcoal tube adsorption method - method D 3687-84.
In: 1987 annual book of ASTM standards. Vol. 11.03. Atmospheric analysis;
occupational health and safety. Philadelphia, PA: American Society for Testing
and Materials, 337-344.

ASTM. 1988. Standard practice for measuring volatile organic matter in water
by aqueous-injection gas chromatography - method D 2908-87. In: 1988 annual
book of ASTM standards. Vol. 11.02. Water II. Philadelphia, PA: American
Society for Testing and Materials, 46-51.

*Atkinson R, Carter WP, Aschmann SM, et al. 1985. Atmospheric fates of organic
chemicals: Prediction of ozone and hydroxyl radical reaction rates and
mechanisms. Report to U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, Office of Research
and Development, Research Triangle Park, NC, by Statewide Air Pollution
Research Center, University of California, Riverside, CA. EPA/600/3-85/063.
NTIS Publication No. PB85-241529.

*Babeu L, Vaishnav DD. 1987. Prediction of biodegradability for selected
organic chemicals. J Ind Microbial 2:107-115.

*Badings HT, De Jong C, Dooper RP. 1985. Automatic system for rapid analysis
of volatile compounds by purge-and-cold trapping/capillary gas chromatography.
J High Resolut Chromatogr Commun 8:755-763.

Baker EL Jr. 1983. Neurological disorders. In: Rom WN et al., eds.
Environmental and Occupational Medicine. Boston, MA: Little, Brown and
Company, 313-327.

Baker EL, Fine LJ. 1986. Solvent neurotoxicity: The current evidence. J Occup
Med 28:126-129.

*Barnes D, Bellin J, DeRosa C, et al. 1988. Reference dose (RfD):  Description
and use in health risk assessments. Vol. I. Appendix A:  Integrated risk
information system supportive documentation. Washington, DC: U.S.
Environmental Protection Agency, Office of Health and Environmental
Assessment. EPA/600/8-88/032a.

Bierbaum PJ. 1973. Survey of Columbus Coated Fabrics, Newark, California.
Cincinnati, OH: National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health,
Division of Field Studies and Clinical Investigations. NTIS No. PB81-229601.

*Bierbaum PJ, Marceleno T. 1973. Survey of Brammer Manufacturing Company,
Davenport, Iowa. Cincinnati, OH: National Institute for Occupational Safety
and Health, Division of Field Studies and Clinical Investigations. NTIS No.
PB81-231318.



76

8. REFERENCES

Bierbaum PJ, Parnes WD. 1974. Survey of Electrical Division of Bristol Brass
Corporation, South Windsor, Connecticut. Cincinnati, OH: National Institute
for Occupational Safety and Health, Division of Field Studies and Clinical
Investigations. NTIS No. PB-82-110073.

*Billmaier D, Yee HT, Allen N, et al. 1974. Peripheral neuropathy in a coated
fabrics plant. J Occup Med 16:665-671.

*Boekelheide K. 1987. 2,5-Hexanedione alters microtubule assembly. I.
Testicular atrophy, not nervous system toxicity, correlates with enhanced
tubulin polymerization. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 88:370-382.

*Branchflower RV, Pohl IX. 1981. Investigation of the mechanism of the
potentiation of chloroform-induced hepatotoxicity and nephrotoxicity by methyl
a-butyl ketone. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 61:407-413.

Branchflower RV, Schulick RD, George JW, et al. 1983. Comparison of the
effects of methyl-n-butyl ketone and phenobarbital on rat liver cytochromes P-
450 and the metabolism of chloroform to phosgene. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol
71:414-421.

*Bronstein AC, Currance PL. 1988, Emergency care for hazardous materials
exposure. St, Louis, MO: The C.V. Mosby Company, 65, 215-216.

*Brown EM, Hewitt WR. 1984. Dose-response relationships in ketone-induced
potentiation of chloroform hepato- and nephrotoxicity. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol
76:437-453.

*Brown KW, Donnelly KC. 1988. An estimation of the risk associated with the
organic constituents of hazardous and municipal waste landfill leachates.
Hazardous Wastes and Hazardous Materials 5:1-30.

Browning E. 1965. Toxicity and metabolism of industrial solvents. London,
England: Elsevier Publishing Company, 428-429.

*Calvert JG, Pitts JN. 1966. Photochemistry of the polyatomic molecules.  In:
Photochemistry. New York, NY: John Wiley & Sons, Inc.

*CLPSD. 1989, Contract Laboratory Program Statistical Database. Viar and
Company, Management Services Division, Alexandria, VA. June 1986.

Couri D, Milks M. 1982. Toxicity and metabolism of the neurotoxic hexacarbons
n-hexane, 2-hexanone, and 2,5-hexanedione. Ann Rev Pharmacol Toxicol 22:145-
166.



77

8. REFERENCES

Couri D, Hetland LB, O'Neill JJ, et al. 1974. Comments on a plastics industry
neurotoxicity in relationship to methylbutyl ketone. Wright-Patterson Air
Force Base, OH: Aerospace Medical Research Laboratory. NTIS No. ADA-011857.

*Couri D, Hetland LB, Abdel-Rahman MS, et al. 1977. The influence of inhaled
ketone solvent vapors on hepatic microsomal biotransformation activities.
Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 41:285-289.

Couri D, Abdel-Rahman MS, Hetland LB. 1978. Biotransformation of n-hexane and
methyl n-butyl ketone in guinea pigs and mice. Am Ind Hyg Assoc J 39:295-300.

*Cowlen MS, Hewitt WR, Schroeder F. 1984a. 2-Hexanone potentiation of
[14C]chloroform hepatotoxicity: Covalent interaction of a reactive intermediate
with rat liver phospholipid. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 73:478-491.

*Cowlen MS, Hewitt WR, Schroeder F. 1984b. Mechanisms in 2-hexanone
potentiation of chloroform hepatotoxicity. Toxicol Lett 22:293-299.

Craft BF. 1973. Summary status report of an investigation of an incident of
toxic polyneuropathy at the Borden Chemical Company's Columbus Coated Fabrics
Division, Columbus, Ohio. Cincinnati, OH: National Institute for Occupational
Safety and Health. NTIS No. PB89-122915.

Davenport JG, Farrell DF, Sumi SM. 1976. Giant axonal neuropathy caused by
industrial chemicals: Neurofilamentous axonal masses in man. Neurology 26:919-
923.

*Day EA, Anderson DF. 1965. Gas chromatographic and mass spectral
identification of natural components of the aroma fraction of blue cheese.  J
Agric Food Chem 13:2-4.

*DeCaprio AP, Olajos EJ, Weber P. 1982. Covalent binding of a neurotoxic n-
hexane metabolite: Conversion of primary amines to substituted pyrrole adducts
by 2,5-hexanedione. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 65:440-450.

*DeCaprio AP, Briggs RG, Jackowski SJ, et al. 1988. Comparative neurotoxicity
and pyrrole-forming potential of 2,5-hexanedione and perdeuterio-2,5-
hexanedione in the rat. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 92:75-85.

DeJesus C, Pleasure DF, Asbury AK, et al. 1977. Effects of methyl butyl ketone
on peripheral nerves and its mechanism of action. Report to National Institute
of Occupational Safety and Health, Cincinnati, OH, by Yale University of
Medicine, New Haven, CT and Veterans Administration Hospital, West Haven, CT.
NTIS No. PB83-105148.



78

8. REFERENCES

*DiVincenzo GD, Kaplan CJ, Dedinas J. 1976. Characterization of the
metabolites of methyl n-butyl ketone, methyl iso-butyl ketone, and methyl
ethyl ketone in guinea pig serum and their clearance. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol
36:511-522.

*DiVincenzo GD, Hamilton ML, Kaplan CJ, et al. 1977. Metabolic fate and
disposition of 14C-labeled methyl n-butyl ketone in the rat. Toxicol Appl
Pharmacol 41:547-560.

*DiVincenzo GD, Hamilton ML, Kaplan CJ, et al. 1978. Studies on the
respiratory uptake and excretion and the skin absorption of methyl n-butyl
ketone in humans and dogs. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 44:593-604.

DiVincenzo GD, Hamilton ML, Kaplan CJ, et al. 1980. Characterization of the
metabolites of methyl n-butyl ketone. In: Spencer PS, Schaumburg HH, eds.
Experimental and clinical neurotoxicology. Baltimore, MD: Williams and Wilkins
Company, 846-855.

Duckett S, Williams N, Francis S. 1974. Peripheral neuropathy associated with
inhalation of methyl-n-butyl ketone. Experientia 30:1283-1284.

*Duckett S, Streletz IJ, Chambers RA, et al. 1979. 50 ppm MnBK subclinical
neuropathy in rats. Experientia 35:1365-1367.

Dumdei BE, Henderson R. 1988. Air toxics monitoring program during
bioremediation of a Superfund site. Proceedings of the 81st Annual Meeting of
Air Pollution Control Association, Dallas, TX. June, 1988.

*Dumont JP, Adda J. 1978. Occurrence of sesquiterpenes in mountain cheese
volatiles. J Agric Food Chem 26:364-367.

Durham HD, Pena SD J, Ecobichon DJ. 1988. Hexahydrocarbon effects on
intermediate filament organization in human fibroblasts. Muscle Nerve 11:160-
165.

*Eben A, Flucke W, Mihail F, et al. 1979. Toxicological and metabolic studies
of methyl n-butylketone, 2,5-hexanedione, and 2,5-hexanediol in male rats.
Ecotoxicol Environ Safety 3:204-217.

*Egan G, Spencer P, Schaumburg H, et al. 1980. n-Hexane-"free" hexane mixture
fails to produce nervous system damage. Neurotoxicology 1:515-524.

*Ellenhorn MJ, Barceloux DG. 1988. Medical toxicology: Diagnosis and treatment
of human poisoning. New York, NY: Elsevier, 999-1000.

*EPA. 1981. Chemical hazard information profile: Draft report methyl n-butyl
ketone. Washington, DC: U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, Office of
Pesticides and Toxic Substances.



79

8. REFERENCES

*EPA. 1986. Gas chromatography/mass spectrometry for volatile organics -
method 8240. In: Test methods for evaluating solid waste. 3rd ed. SW-846.
Washington, DC: U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, Office of Solid Waste
and Emergency Response.

*EPA. 1987a. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency: Part II. Federal Register
52:25942-25953.

*EPA. 1987b. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. Federal Register 52:11823-
11826.

*EPA. 1989. Interim methods for development of inhalation reference doses.
Washington, DC: U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, Office of Health and
Environmental Assessment. EPA 600/8-88/066F.

*Fedtke N, Bolt HM. 1986. Methodological investigations on the determination
of E-hexane metabolites in urine. Int Arch Occup Environ Health 57:149-158.

Garman JR, Freund T, Lawless EW. 1987. Testing for groundwater contamination
at hazardous waste sites. J Chromatogr Sci 25:328-337.

Genter MB, Szakal-Quin G, Anderson W, et al. 1986. Evidence that pyrrole
formation is a pathogenetic step in gamma-diketone neuropathy. [Abstract]
Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 87:351-362.

Goldberg AM. 1980. Mechanisms of neurotoxicity as studied in tissue culture
systems. Toxicology 17:201-208.

Goldstein MN. 1981. Effect of methyl-n-butyl ketone and other ketone
homologues on mammalian cells in culture. Report to National Institute of
Occupational Health and Safety, Cincinnati, OH, by Washington University, St.
Louis, MO. NTIS No. PB81-225997.

Gosselin RE, Smith RP, Hodge HC, et al. 1984. Clinical toxicology of
commercial products. 5th ed. Baltimore, MD: Williams and Wilkins, 11-185-11-
186.

Graedel TE. 1978. Aliphatic ketones. In: Chemical compounds in the atmosphere.
New York, NY: Academic Press, 181, 184-185.

*Green DR, Le Pape D. 1987. Stability of hydrocarbon samples on solid-phase
extraction columns. Anal Chem 59:699-703.

*Grey TC, Shrimpton DH. 1967. Volatile components of raw chicken breast
muscle. Br Poult Sci 8:23-33.



80

8. REFERENCES

*Hassett JJ, Banwart WL, Griffin RA. 1983. Correlation of compound properties
with sorption characteristics of nonpolar compounds by soils and sediments:
Concepts and limitations. In: Francis CW, Auerbach SI, Jacobs VA, eds.
Environment and solid wastes: Characterization, treatment, and disposal.
Boston, MA: Butterworths, 161-176.

*Hawthorne SB, Sievers RE, Barkley RM. 1985. Organic emissions from shale oil
wastewaters and their implications for air quality. Environ Sci Technol
19:992-997.

*Hewitt WR, Miyajima H, Cote MG, et al. 1980a. Acute alteration of chloroform-
induced hepato- and nephrotoxicity by n-hexane, methyl n-butyl ketone and 2,5-
hexanedione. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 53:230-248.

*Hewitt WR, Miyajima H, Cote MG, et al. 1980b. Modification of haloalkane-
induced hepatotoxicity by exogenous ketones and metabolic ketosis. Fed Proc
39:3118-3123.

*Hewitt WR, Brown EM, Plaa GL. 1983. Relationship between the carbon skeleton
length of ketonic solvents and potentiation of chloroform-induced
hepatotoxicity in rats. Toxicol Lett 16:297-304.

*Hewitt LA, Ayotte P, Plaa GL. 1986. Modifications in rat hepatobiliary
function following treatment with acetone, 2-butanone, 2-hexanone, mirex, or
chlordecone and subsequently exposed to chloroform. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol
83:465-473.

*HSDB. 1989. Hazardous Substances Data Bank. National Library of Medicine,
National Toxicology Information Program, Bethesda, MD. September 5, 1989.

IRPTC. 1989. International Register of Potentially Toxic Chemicals. United
Nations Environment Programme, Geneva, Switzerland. September 1989.

*Johnson BL, Setzer JV, Lewis TR, et al. 1977. Effects of methyl n-butyl
ketone on behavior and the nervous system. Am Ind Hyg Assoc J 38:567-579.

Johnson BL, Setzer JV, Lewis TR, et al. 1978. An electrodiagnostic study of
the neurotoxicity of methyl n-amyl ketone. Am Ind Hyg Assoc J 39:866-872.

Johnson BL, Anger WK, Setzer JV, et al. 1979. Neurobehavioral effects of
methyl n-butyl ketone and methyl n-amyl ketone in rats and monkeys: A summary
of NIOSH investigations. J Environ Pathol Toxicol 2:113-133.

*Katz GV, O'Donoghue JL, DiVincenzo GD, et al. 1980. Comparative neurotoxicity
and metabolism of ethyl n-butyl ketone and methyl n-butyl ketone in rats.
Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 52:153-158.



81

8. REFERENCES

*King JW. 1989. Fundamentals and applications of supercritical fluid
extraction in chromatographic science. J Chromatogr Sci 27:355-364.

*Kinlin TE, Muralidhara R, Pittet AO, et al. 1972. Volatile components of
roasted filberts. J Agr Food Chem 20:1021-1028.

Konasewich D, Traversy W, Zar H. 1978. Status report on organic and heavy
metal contaminants in the Lakes Erie, Michigan, Huron and Superior basins.
Great Lakes Water Quality Board.

*Krasavage WJ, O'Donoghue JL, DiVincenzo GD, et al. 1980. The relative
neurotoxicity of methyl-n-butyl ketone, n-hexane and their metabolites.
Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 52:433-441.

*Laity JL, Burstain IG, Appel BR. 1973. Photochemical smog and the atmospheric
reactions of solvents. In: Tess RW, ed. Solvents theory and practice. Advances
in Chemistry Series 124, Washington, DC: American Chemical Society, 95-112.

*Lande SS, Durkin PR, Christopher DE, et al. 1976. Investigation of selected
potential environmental contaminants: Ketonic solvents. Washington, DC: U.S.
Environmental Protection Agency, Office of Toxic Substances. EPA-560/2-76-003.
NTIS No. TR 76-500.

*Lapin EP, Weissbarth S, Maker HS, et al. 1982. The sensitivities of creatine
and adenylate kinases to the neurotoxins acrylamide and methyl n-butyl ketone.
Environ Res 28:21-31.

Leo A, Hansch C, Elkins D. 1971. Partition coefficients and their uses. Chem
Rev 71:525,563.

Lloyd AC. 1979. Tropospheric chemistry of aldehydes. Washington, DC: National
Bureau of Standards. Special Publication No. 557.

*Lowery CE Jr., Foster JW, Jurtshuk P. 1968. The growth of various filamentous
fungi and yeasts on n-alkanes and ketones: I. Studies on substrate
specificity. Arch Mikrobiol 60:246-254.

*Lucas SV. 1984, GC/MS analysis of organics in drinking water concentrates and
advanced waste treatment concentrates. Vol. 1. Analysis results for 17
drinking water, 16 advanced waste treatment and 3 process blank concentrates.
Report to U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, Office of Research and
Development, Research Triangle Park, NC, Battelle Columbus
Laboratories, Columbus, OH. EPA-600/l-84-020a. NTIS No. PB85-128221.

*Lukins HB, Foster JW. 1963. Methyl ketone metabolism in hydrocarbonutilizing
mycobacteria. J Bacterial 85:1074-1087.



82

8. REFERENCES

*Mabey WR, Smith JH, Pod011 RT, et al. 1982. Aquatic fate process data for
organic priority pollutants. Report to U.S. Environmental Protection Agency,
Office of Water Regulations and Standards, Washington, DC, by SRI
International, Menlo Park, CA. EPA 440/4-81-014. NTIS No. PB87-169090.

*MacLeod H, Jourdain JL, Poulet G, et al. 1984. Kinetic study of reactions of
some organic sulfur compounds with OH radicals. Atmos Environ 18:2621-2626.

Makkawy HM, Graham DG, Abou-Donia MB. 1981. Differential neuro toxicity of n -
hexane methyl-E-butyl ketone, 2,5-hexanediol and 2,5-hexanedione following
subchronic 90 days oral administration in hens. Fed Proc 40:678.

Mallov JS. 1976. MBK neuropathy among spray painters. J Am Med Assoc 235:1455-
1457.

Mallov JS, Marceleno T, Fontaine R. 1975. Methyl n-butyl ketone and peripheral
neuropathy: A summary report. Cincinnati, OH: U.S. Department of Health,
Education, and Welfare, Division of Field Studies and Clinical Investigations.
NTIS No. PB81-229981.

*Marceleno T, Bierbaum PJ, Mallov JS. 1974. Survey of Premium Finishes,
Incorporated, Cincinnati, OH. Cincinnati, OH: National Institute for
Occupational Safety and Health, Division of Field Studies and Clinical
Investigations. NTIS No. PB81-242729.

McDonough JR. 1974. Possible neuropathy from methyl butyl ketone. N Engl J Med
290:695.

Mendell JR, Duckett S, Williams N, et al. 1974a. Neuropathy and methyl n-butyl
ketone. N Engl J Med 290:1263-1264.

*Mendell JR, Saida K, Ganansia MF, et al. 1974b. Toxic polyneuropathy produced
by methyl n-butyl ketone. Science 185:787-789.

Mendell JR, Sahenk Z, Saida K, et al. 1977. Alterations of fast axoplasmic
transport in experimental methyl n-butyl ketone neuropathy. Brain Res 133:107-
118.

Michael LC, Pellizzari ED, Wiseman RW. 1988. Development and evaluation of a
procedure for determining volatile organics in water. Environ Sci Technol
22:565-570.

Misumi J, Nagano M. 1984. Neurophysiological studies on the relation between
the structural properties and neurotoxicity of aliphatic hydrocarbon compounds
in rats. Br J Ind Med 41:526-532.



83

8. REFERENCES

Misumi J, Nagano M. 1985. Experimental study on the enhancement of the
neurotoxicity of methyl n-butyl ketone by non-neurotoxic aliphatic
monoketones. Br J Ind Med 42:155-161.

*Morrison RT, Boyd RN. 1974. Organic chemistry. 3rd ed. Boston, MA: Allyn and
Bacon, Inc., 620.

*Myers VB. 1983. Remedial activities at the Miami Drum site, Florida. In:
National conference on management of uncontrolled hazardous waste sites.
Silver Springs, MD: Hazardous Materials Control Research Institute, 354-357.

Nachtman JP, Couri D. 1984. An electrophysiological study of 2-hexanone and
2,5-hexanedione neurotoxicity in rats. Toxicol Lett 23:141-145.

*NAS/NRC. 1989. Biologic markers in reproductive toxicology. Washington, DC:
National Academy of Sciences, National Research Council, National Academy
Press.

*NATICH. 1989. National Air Toxics Information Clearinghouse: NATICH database
report on state, local and EPA air toxics activities. Report to U.S.
Environmental Protection Agency, Office of Air Quality Planning and Standards,
Research Triangle Park, NC, by Radian Corporation, Austin, TX. EPA-450/3-89-
29.

*Neely WB, Branson DR, Blau GE. 1974. Partition coefficient to measure
bioconcentration potential of organic chemicals in fish. Environ Sci Technol
8:1113-1115.

Nelson BK. 1986. Developmental neurotoxicology of in utero exposure to
industrial solvents in experimental animals. Neurotoxicology 7:441-448.

NIOSH. 1978a. Criteria for a recommended standard: Occupational exposure to
ketones. Cincinnati, OH: U.S. Department of Health, Education and Welfare,
National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health. DHEW (NIOSH)
Publication No. 78-173.

*NIOSH. 1978b. Criteria for a recommended standard: Occupational exposure in
coal gasification plants. Cincinnati, OH: National Institute for Occupational
Safety and Health. DHEW (NIOSH) Pub No. 78-191.

*NIOSH. 1984. Ketones I - method 1300. In: NIOSH manual of analytical methods.
3rd ed. Vol. 2. Cincinnati, OH: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services,
National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health.

*NIOSH. 1985. Pocket guide to chemical hazards. Washington, DC: U.S.
Department of Health and Human Services, National Institute for Occupational
Safety and Health. DHHS (NIOSH) Publication No. 85-114.



84

8. REFERENCES

NIOSH. 1987. Organic solvent neurotoxicity. Cincinnati, OH: U.S. Department of
Health and Human Services, National Institute for Occupational Safety and
Health. Current Intelligence Bulletin 48. DHHS (NIOSH) Publication No. 87-104.

*NIOSH. 1989. National Occupational Exposure Survey. National Institute of
Occupational Safety and Health, Cincinnati, OH. October 18, 1989.

*NLM , 1989. Chemline. National Library of Medicine, Bethesda, MD. September
1989.

*NOHS. 1989. National Occupational Hazard Survey. National Institute of
Occupational Safety and Health, Cincinnati, OH. October 18, 1989.

*Nomeir AA, Abou-Donia MB. 1985. Analysis of D-hexane, 2-hexanone, 2,5-
hexanedione, and related chemicals by capillary gas chromatography and high
performance liquid chromatography. Anal Biochem 151:381-388.

*O'Donoghue, JL. 1985. Alkanes, alcohols, ketones, and ethylene oxide. In:
O'Donoghue JL, ed. Neurotoxicity of industrial and commercial chemicals. Vol.
II. Boca Raton, FL: CRC Press, Inc. 61-97.

O'Donoghue JL, Krasavage WJ, DiVincenzo GD, et al. 1984. Further studies on
ketone neurotoxicity and interactions. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 72:201-209.

O'Donoghue JL, Haworth SR, Curren RD, et al. 1988. Mutagenicity studies on
ketone solvents: Methyl ethyl ketone, methyl isobutyl ketone, and isophorone.
Mutat Res 206:149-161.

*OSHA. 1989. Occupational Safety and Health Administration: Part III. Federal
Register 54:2940.

*Pankow JF, Rosen ME. 1988. Determination of volatile compounds in water by
purging directly to a capillary column with whole column cryotrapping. Environ
Sci Technol 22:398-405.

*Pellizzari ED, Castillo NP, Willis S, et al. 1979. Identification of organic
components in aqueous effluents from energy-related processes. In: Van Hall
CE, ed. Measurement of organic pollutants in water and wastewater.
Philadelphia, PA: American Society for Testing and Materials, 256-274. ASTM
Special Technical Publication No. 686.

*Perry JJ. 1968. Substrate specificity in hydrocarbon utilizing
microorganisms. Antonie Van Leeuwenhoek 34:27-36.



85

8. REFERENCES

*Perry DL, Chuang CC, Jungclaus GA, et al. 1979. Identification of organic
compounds in industrial effluent discharges. Athens, GA: U.S. Environmental
Protection Agency, Office of Research and Development, Environmental Research
Laboratory. EPA-600/4-79-016. PB-294794.

*Peters MA, Hudson PM, Dixon RL. 1981. The effect totigestational exposure to
methyl n-butyl ketone has on postnatal development and behavior.  Ecotoxicol
Environ Safety 5:291-306.

Pilon D, Charbonneau M, Brodeur J, et al. 1986. Metabolites and ketone body
production following methyl n-butyl ketone exposure as possible indices of
MnBK potentiation of carbon tetrachloride hepatotoxicity. Toxicol Appl
Pharmacol 85:49-59.

Politis MJ, Pellegrino RG, Spencer PS. 1980. Ultrastructural studies of the
dying-back process. 5. Axonal neurofilaments accumulate at sites of 2,5-
hexanedione application: Evidence for nerve fibre dysfunction in experimental
hexacarbon neuropathy. [Abstract] J Neurocytol 9:505-516.

Prockop L, Couri D. 1977. Nervous system damage from mixed organic solvents.
In: Sharp CW, ed. Review of inhalants: Euphoria to dysfunction. Washington,
DC: U.S. Government Printing Office, 185-198.

Proctor NH, Hughes JP, Fischman ML. 1988. Chemical hazards of the workplace.
2nd edition. Philadelphia, PA: J. B. Lippincott Company, 324-325.

Puskar MA, Levine SP, Lowry SR. 1987. Qualitative screening of hazardous waste
mixtures. Environ Sci Technol 21:90-96.

Raisbeck MF. 1984. Effects of 2-hexanone upon hepato- and nephrotoxicity of
several haloalkanes and cephaloridine. Diss Abstr Int B 46:1083.

Raisbeck MF, Brown EM, Hewitt WR. 1986. Renal and hepatic interactions between
2-hexanone and carbon tetrachloride in F-344 rats. Toxicol Lett 31:15-21.

Raleigh RL, Spencer PS, Schaumburg HH. 1975. Toxicity of methyl- n-butyl
ketone. Arch Environ Health 30:317-318.

Roy WR, Griffin RA. 1985. Mobility of organic solvents in water-saturated soil
materials. Environ Geol Water Sci 7:241-247.

*Sabri MI. 1984. In vitro effect of n-hexane and its metabolites on selected
enzymes in glycolysis, pentose phosphate pathway and citric acid cycle. Brain
Res 297:145-150.



86

8. REFERENCES

Sabri MI, Moore CL, Spencer PS. 1979a. Studies on the biochemical basis of
distal axonopathies-I. Inhibition of glycolysis by neurotoxic hexacarbon
compounds. J Neurochem 32:683-689.

*Sabri MI, Ederle K, Holdsworth CE, et al. 1979b. Studies on the biochemical
basis of distal axonipathies. II. Specific inhibition of fructose-6-phosphate
kinase by 2,5-hexanedione and methyl-butyl ketone.  Neurotoxicologly 1:285-
297.

*Saida K, Mendell JR, Weiss HS. 1976. Peripheral nerve changes induced by
methyl E-butyl ketone and potentiation by methyl ethyl ketone. Neuropathol Exp
Neurol 35:207-225.

*Sate A, Nakaj ima T. 1979. Partition coefficients of some aromatic
hydrocarbons and ketones in water, blood and oil. Br J Ind Med 36:231-234.

*Sax NI. 1984. Dangerous properties of industrial materials. 6th ed. New York:
Van Nostrand Reinhold Company, 1526-1527.

*Sax NI, Lewis RJ Sr. 1987. Hawley's condensed chemical dictionary. 11th ed.
New York: Van Nostrand Reinhold Company, 762.

Sayre LM, Shearson CM, Wongmongkolrit T, et al. 1986. Structural basis of
gamma-diketone neurotoxicity: Non-neurotoxicity of 3,3-dimethyl-2,5-
hexanedione, a gamma-diketone incapable of pyrrole formation. [Abstract]
Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 84:36-44.

Schrenk HH, Yant WP, Patty FA. 1936. Acute response of guinea pigs to vapors
of some new commercial organic compounds. Public Health Rep 51:624-631.

Selkoe DJ, Luckenbill-Edds L, Shelanski ML. 1978. Effects of neurotoxic
industrial solvents on cultured neuroblastoma cells: Methyl n-butyl ketone, n-
hexane and derivatives. J Neuropathol Exp Neurol 37:768-789.

*Shackelford WM, Keith LH. 1976. Frequency of organic compounds identified in
water. Athens, GA: U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, Office of Research
and Development. EPA-600/4-76-062. NTIS No. PB-165470.

Sharkawi M, Elfassy B. 1985. Inhibition of mouse liver alcohol dehydrogenase
by methyl n-butyl ketone. Toxicol Lett 25:185-189.

*Smyth HF, Carpenter CP, Weil CS, et al. 1954. Range-finding toxicity data:
List V. Arch Ind Hyg Occup Med 10:61-68.

Spector WS, ed. 1956. Lethal doses of solid and liquid compounds: Laboratory
animals. In: Spector WS, ed. Handbook of Toxicology. Vol. I. Philadelphia, PA:
W.B. Saunders and Company 5, 156-157, 321, 338-339.



87

8. REFERENCES

Spencer PS, Schaumburg HH. 1976. Feline nervous system response to chronic
intoxication with commercial grades of methyl n-butyl ketone, methyl isobutyl
ketone, and methyl ethyl ketone. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 37:301-311.

Spencer PS, Schaumburg HH. 1977a. Ultrastructural studies of the dying-back
process. III. The evolution of experimental peripheral giant axonal
degeneration. J Neuropathol Exp Neurol 36:276-299.

*Spencer PS, Schaumburg HH. 1977b. Ultrastructural studies of the dying-back
process. IV. Differential vulnerability of PNS and CNS fibers in experimental
central-peripheral distal axonopathies. J Neuropathol Exp Neurol 36:300-320.

*Spencer PS, Schaumburg HH, Raleigh RL, et al. 1975. Nervous system
degeneration produced by the industrial solvent methyl n-butyl ketone. Arch
Neurol 32:219-222.

*Stutz DR, Janusz SJ. 1988. Hazardous materials injuries: A handbook for pre-
hospital care. 2nd ed. Beltsville, MD: Bradford Communications Corporation,
312-313.

*Takeoka GR, Flath RA, Guntert M, et al. 1988. Nectarine volatiles: Vacuum
steam distillation versus headspace sampling. J Agric Food Chem 36:553-560.

Thomas RD, ed. 1986. Drinking water and health. Vol. 6. Washington, DC:
National Academy Press, 130.

Thorn P, Gardener H, Hrutfiord B. 1977. Odorous compounds from magnefite
pulping. Pulp and Paper Canada 78:93-95.

TRI. 1989. Toxic Chemical Release Inventory. National Library of Medicine,
National Toxicology Information Program, Bethesda, MD.

*Upreti RK, Shanker S. 1987. 2,5-Hexanedione-induced immunomodulatory effect
in mice. Environ Res 43:48-59.

*Upreti RK, Singh KP, Saxena AK, et al. 1986. Effect of 2,5-hexanedione on
lymphoid organs of rats: A preliminary report. Environ Res 39:188-198.

Vaishnav DD, Boethling RS, Babeu L. 1987. Quantitative
structurebiodegradability relationships for alcohols, ketones and alicyclic
compounds. Chemosphere 16:695-703.

Veronesi B, Peterson ER, Bornstein MB, et al. 1983. Ultrastructural studies of
the dying-back process. VI. Examination of nerve fibers undergoing giant
axonal degeneration in organotypic culture. J Neuropathol Exp Neurol 42:153-
165. [Abstract]



88

8. REFERENCES

*Verschueren K. 1983. Handbook of environmental data on organic chemicals. 2nd
ed. New York: Van Nostrand Reinhold Company, 320.

*View Database. 1989. Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry
(ATSDR), Office of External Affairs, Exposure and Disease Registry Branch,
Atlanta GA. September 25, 1989.

*Weast RC, ed. 1985. CRC Handbook of chemistry and physics. Boca Raton, FL:
CRC Press, Inc., C-307.

*West C. 1990. Written communication (March 5) to Barry L. Johnson, Agency for
Toxic Substances and Disease Registry, regarding regulatory information of
hazardous substances. Department of Environmental Quality Engineering, The
Commonwealth of Massachusetts, Boston, MA.

*White EL, Bus JS, Heck HD. 1979. Simultaneous determination of n-hexane, 2-
hexanone and 2,5-hexanedione in biological tissues by gas chromatography mass
spectrometry. Biomed Mass Spectrum 6:169-172.

*Wieboldt RC, Adams GE, Later DW. 1988. Sensitivity improvement in infrared
detection for supercritical fluid chromatography. Anal Chem 60:2422-2427.

*Windholz M, ed. 1983. The Merck index: An encyclopedia of chemicals, drugs,
and biologicals. 10th ed. Rahway, NJ: Merck and Company, Inc., 5909.




